The Denning Lecture 2010: Rt Hon Lord Scott of Foscote
REFORM OF THE HOUSE OF LORDS: WHAT'S THE USE OF AN ELECTED HOUSE?
By
The Rt Hon the Lord Scott of Foscote
Tuesday 26 October 2010
I am greatly honoured to have been asked to deliver this year's Denning Lecture this year, honoured first because of the eminence of my predecessors and, second, because of the distinction of the great judge in whose memory these lectures were instituted. I have, however, pondered a good deal about the subject I should choose for the lecture. My chosen subject is certainly highly topical and also, I think, important. I was in the House of Lords three weeks' ago, 5 October, and heard Lord McNally, speaking as a government minister, answering a question about the number of different electoral systems currently used in the U.K. (apparently there are already five). Lord McNally said also, however, that legislation would be introduced by the Deputy Prime Minister to provide for elections to the House of Lords on the basis of proportional representation. It had already become apparent from speeches on Lords reform made recently in the House, that the front benches of each of the three main political parties favoured a House of Lords whose members would either all be elected or, at least, a majority of whose members would be elected.
It is timely, therefore, to consider whether or not a wholly or mainly elected House of Lords would represent a constitutional improvement when compared with the House as at present constituted.
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But that question is one that cannot, or at least should not, be addressed simply as a theoretical one, or even as one of principle. A prior question is what the functions of the House of Lords are. These functions have changed and developed over the years. They were very different in 1850 from what they had become by 1900. They are very different now from what they were in 1950. It is not suggested that the present functions of the House should be changed. It is very important, therefore, to be clear about the House's present functions and about the manner in which the House does its work before proposing changes to the manner in which individuals become members of the House.
If the proposed changes are likely to result in a House better equipped to carry out those functions, well and good. But if the proposed changes seem likely to be adverse to the quality of the work done by the House, then, I suggest, it would be foolish to support them.
Reform of the membership of the House of Lords has been an issue for well over 150 years. Far reaching changes were made by two landmark Acts. The first was the Appellate Jurisdiction Act 1876, which led to the appointment of the first life peers, the Law Lords; the second was the Life Peerages Act 1958, the title of which speaks for itself. These Acts, but particularly the latter, changed the character of the House in a fundamental way and it is, I think, instructive to notice why these changes were made and what the consequences of these changes have been.
Dissatisfaction with, and proposals for the reform of the membership of the House of Lords has been a matter of public and political debate for a very long time. A useful
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review can be found in Chapter 2 of the report of the Royal Commission on the Reform of the House of Lords that was presented to Parliament in January 2000. The Commission was chaired by Lord Wakeham and the Report and its recommendations, debated in the House on 7 March 2000, have been of great assistance to me in preparing this lecture, as also have been the speeches in the debate. None of the recommendations made in the Wakeham Report has been implemented and it will suffice for the moment to notice that the Commission did not recommend a fully, or even a mainly, elected House. The need for some reform of the membership of the House became a political issue in the 19th Century. It had become apparent that the House's then membership, hereditary peers and a bench of bishops, did not enable the House to discharge satisfactorily its judicial role as a final appellate tribunal. There were serious delays. It is recorded that in 1811, 266 appeals were awaiting a hearing by the House. Moreover every member of the House, whether or not having any judicial experience or legal knowledge, was entitled to take as full a part in the House's judicial work as in its legislative work. Sometimes the common law judges were summoned to advise the House on legal issues arising on an appeal, but the House was not obliged to follow the judges' advice and on occasion did not do so. But despite the paucity of members of the House with legal knowledge, the notion that lay members ought not to take part in the actual deciding of appeals gradually took root.
Professor Robert Stevens, in his definitive work, "Law and Politics", says that 1834 was the last occasion on which an appeal to the Lords was decided without any legally qualified peer being present and that it took a further period before the convention that lay peers should not decide appeals became established.    That
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convention was never given statutory expression but was observed until the removal of the House's appellate jurisdiction in 2009. It is worth mentioning that in 1882 a lay peer did insist on voting, but his vote was simply ignored, both by the Lord Chancellor in announcing the result and in the official law report of the case. So far as I know, no lay peer since then has tried to vote on an appeal. Nonetheless, the presence of lay peers at appeal hearings not only happened from time to time but was sometimes positively necessary. Then, as now, the quorum for valid business in the Lords was three. It was not always possible to find three peers with the requisite judicial or legal experience who were able to sit. So a lay peer had to be present for quorum purposes. But still the convention held good. The lay peer did not actively participate in the hearing and, in particular, did not vote (see e.g. Rylands v Fletcher 1868 3H.L.330, rendered quorate by the presence of Lord Colonsay).
This state of affairs, plainly unsatisfactory, could not last and the Gladstone government's solution was the Judicature Act 1873 which, among other things, proposed to abolish all appeals to the House of Lords from courts in England and Wales and to transfer that jurisdiction to a new Court of Appeal. Under the 1873 Act these proposals were intended to come into effect in November 1874.
But, before the arrival of that date, a general election took place, the Gladstone government fell and was replaced by a Tory government led by Disraeli. The incoming government first postponed the November 1874 implementation date and then introduced legislation reversing the removal from the Lords of its jurisdiction to deal with appeals from courts in England and Wales. But the defects in the membership of the House of Lords which had led to the proposal to transfer that
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jurisdiction to the new Court of Appeal still remained and had to be dealt with. The Disraeli government's solution was the Appellate Jurisdiction Act 1876 which, by providing for the appointment as peers of a sufficient number of legally qualified persons, created the cadre of Lords of Appeal in Ordinary. It had originally been intended that they, like bishops, would be members of the House only while they held office, but in 1887 the practice of giving Law Lords peerages for life became established. The 1876 Act was intended to ensure that there would always be a sufficient number of peers with the requisite experience and qualifications to enable the House to discharge its judicial function in a manner likely to command public confidence and respect.
The pragmatism behind this reform is striking. The need for the House to include among its members a sufficient number of peers with judicial or at least legal experience had become apparent. The 1876 Act enabled that need to be met. There were, of course, some peers with the requisite experience, current or retired Lord Chancellors, Lord Chief Justices and the like; but these peers, unless they accepted appointment as Lords of Appeal in Ordinary, would be under no obligation to make themselves available to sit at the hearing of appeals to the House. The Lords of Appeal in Ordinary, by contrast, would be under that obligation. Both the terms of their appointment and the reasons for their appointment were a product of the essentially judicial function that they were bound to discharge - and were to be paid for discharging. The pragmatism that underlay the 1876 Act was consistent with, and indeed, an extension of the pragmatism that had led to the convention that lay peers, although they could attend the appeal hearing, could not participate in the discussions and could not vote on the result.    The impetus that led, first, to the convention and,
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later, to the introduction of Law Lords as life peers was the desire to improve the ability of the House to perform its important judicial function.
The convention continued to apply after the advent of the Law Lords, with appeal hearings continuing to be treated as part of the ordinary business of the House. Appeals continued to be heard in the main Chamber. Speeches were delivered by the Law Lords either immediately after argument by the lawyers had ceased or, if time to consider and reflect were needed, than later. Votes were cast by the Law Lords as on any other motion before the House.
The hearing of appeals in the main Chamber used to take place from 10.30 a.m. to 
4 p.m. with non-judicial business commencing at 4.00 p.m. The modern practice, however, became somewhat different. In June 1948 exigencies forced on the House as a result of the war brought about a change. War damage to the fabric of the Houses of Parliament had to be repaired, so a good deal of re-building was necessary. And, in addition, there was the extensive legislative programme of the Attlee government. These pressures required the commencement of non-judicial business in the House of Lords to be earlier than 4 p.m. The Law Lords could not continue to occupy the main Chamber until 4 p.m. So it was decided that appeals to the House, instead of being heard in the Chamber, should be heard in a Committee Room by an Appellate Committee of the House. The Law Lords who were to sit on the appeal would, of course, constitute the Appellate Committee. They would hear the appeal and then, at a convenient time, adjourn to the Chamber where they would report their respective opinions to the House and, as before, a vote would be taken. The decision on the appeal would, nominally, still be the decision of the whole House.   However, a
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number of peers were troubled by the implications of this new arrangement. It seemed to them as if the hearing of appeals was not being treated as part of the ordinary business of the House. They were concerned about the problem that might arise if Law Lords wanted to take part in the House's non-judicial business taking before 4.00 p.m. Lord Jowitt, who in 1948 was the Lord Chancellor reassured the House. He agreed that it was a matter "...of the utmost importance that the Law Lords should be, and should regard themselves as, members of the House." He said that the arrangements for the hearing of appeals in a Committee Room rather than in the main Chamber was "...solely a matter of tiding over an emergency" and that the Law Lords' decisions "are, as in the past, the decisions of your Lordship's House and not those of a group or section of the House."
Lord Jowitt said also, by way of additional reassurance, that:
"...if anyone of their Lordships hearing a case thinks it possible - possible not
probable - that he may be concerned or interested in what is taking place in
your Lordship's House, it will be his duty [note the word 'duty'] to come [to
the Chamber]  and therefore the hearing of the appeal will have to be
adjourned."
(See Hansard for 11 May 1948 Cols. 740, 741 and 745.)
Lord Hailsham wanted to go even further. He said that:
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"...there should be no sitting of the Appellate Committee when the House is sitting, because it is important to maintain the fiction, so to speak, that the Committee are this House" (Col 745)
Now there is a remarkable state of affairs. A Law Lord, being paid a salary for performing a judicial role, was to be entitled to have an appeal adjourned, with consequent delay and extra costs all inevitable, in order that he could take part in other business of the House in which he was interested. Yet this was the basis on which the House in 1948 resolved that thenceforth appeals hearings be taken in a Committee room by an Appellate Committee.
I learnt about this oddity when, in March 2001, a bill to ban fox hunting was due to have its 2nd reading in the House. I wanted to speak in order to oppose the Bill. But peers who want to speak in a debate on Second Reading are supposed, as a courtesy, to be present at the commencement of the debate, which, it appeared, was likely to be before 4 p.m. and therefore, at a time when I, with four of my colleagues, would be sitting in a Committee room hearing an appeal. I consulted the Clerk of the Parliaments who drew my attention to the 11 May 1948 resolution to which I have referred. The resolution, he told me, had never been rescinded and still stood. I was entitled, he said, to have the appeal adjourned in order to enable me to be present in the Chamber for the commencement of the debate. I need hardly say that none of my colleagues had ever heard of the 11 May 1948 resolution and it seemed to me that whatever may have been thought right and proper in 1948, it would in the year 2001 have been unthinkable that the hearing of an appeal should be adjourned so as to enable a Law Lord to take part in a debate in the Chamber in which he happened to be
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interested. So I did not ask for an adjournment. As luck would have it, the Fox Hunting Bill debate did not commence until after 4 p.m. and I was in the Chamber in time to take part.
My reference to the 11 May 1948 resolution, never rescinded and now a matter only of historical interest, was a divergence from my main theme, but it does demonstrate the pragmatic flexibility that has underlain many of the reforms that over the years have been introduced in the House. Lord Hailsham, in the passage from his speech on 11 May 1948 that I have quoted referred to "the fiction" that the Appellate Committee who heard and decided an appeal were the House. That fiction was maintained to the end. It explains why the judgments delivered by the Law Lords are often referred to, frequently by the Law Lords themselves, as "speeches". "Fiction" is the right word. The reality, established by the convention that only Law Lords could participate in the hearing of an appeal, was that the appeal was determined by the Appellate Committee which had become, in reality, a court of law. The members of the Appellate Committee gave, in reality, judgments. They did not deliver speeches intended to influence and persuade the House. The product of the work of every Appellate Committee was no different from the product of the work of any appellate court. But the fiction was a harmless one. Practicality and what works have always been more of a guide to reform of the Lords than theory or dogma.
The 1876 Act, permitting the creation of life peers, was an essentially pragmatic response to the need for a mainly hereditary House to be enabled to discharge an important judicial function. But issues about the membership of the House remained. In   1908   an   all-party   Committee   of the   House,   the   Roseberry   Committee,
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recommended a reform that would have enabled eminent individuals to be appointed to life peerages. But nothing was ever done to implement the recommendation.
After the rejection by the House of Lloyd George's 1909 Budget, the attention of reformers became focussed instead on the powers of the House. The Tory majority in the House had come to be seen as a hindrance to the passage of the elected government's legislative programme and the spectre was raised of the mass creation of Liberal hereditary peers, sufficient in number to secure the passage of government bills. Here again, however, pragmatism prevailed. The Parliament Act 1911 was enacted. This landmark Act removed the power of the Lords to delay certified money bills for more than a month and removed the Lords' power of veto over any other public bill, (save only a bill to extend the duration of a Parliament for more than five years), substituting in place of the veto a power to delay any such bills for up to two years.
This 1911 Act changed forever the relationship between the House of Lords and the House of Commons and changed forever the role of members of the House of Lords. Previously, and historically, the House of Lords had been the pre-eminent House. After 1911 there was no question but that the House of Commons, the elected House, was the dominant House. The Lords have retained the power to amend a bill passed by the Commons but the Commons can reject the amendments and insist on the enactment of the bill in its original form. The Lords can, by rejecting bills, delay them for a limited period and thereby require the Commons to re-consider, in the light of the arguments advanced in opposition, the merits of the bill in question. But this is a delaying and revising power. The pre-1911 power of veto has gone. Bills can start
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their life in the Lords, but if a bill is rejected by the Commons that is the end of the bill. The Commons retains its power of veto. None of this, however, justifies the conclusion that the House of Lords has become, since 1911, a superfluous part of the legislature. Law reform bills that are not, from a political point of view, contentious, are often introduced first in the Lords and only later go to the Commons. Amendments to a bill passed by the Commons, designed to improve the drafting in order to try and ensure that the bill will achieve its intended effect and that it will not have any unintended and undesirable effect, are often made in the Lords and, on the return of the bill to the Commons, are often accepted by the Commons.
The power of the House of Lords to delay for up to two years the enactment of primary legislation desired by the government of the day became an issue after the 1945 general election. The Tory majority in the Lords had adopted the so-called Salisbury Convention; in substance an agreement between the political parties that a majority in the Lords would not use its Parliament Acts powers to delay the enactment of legislation introduced by the government in fulfilment of an election manifesto commitment. That convention still holds good today. Nonetheless, the Attlee government decided to reduce the length of the Lords' delaying powers. This was done by the Parliament Act 1949, which reduced the period of possible delay from two years to one. At much the same time an inter-party conference agreed that a hereditary peerage should no longer be a ground for membership of the Lords and that, instead, individuals should be appointed life peers on the basis of their personal distinction or public service. This agreement was not immediately implemented but a subsequent Tory government introduced the Life Peerages Act 1958 under which men and women could receive life peerages.     Appointments under this Act have
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transformed the membership of the House of Lords. It was noted in the Wakeham Report (Chapter 2, paragraph 2.10) that:
"The introduction of life peers and the increasing wide range of occupations followed by hereditary peers has broadened the areas of expertise of the House's members.... Life peers have included, for example, university vice-chancellors, economists, businessmen and women, trade unionists, social welfare workers, environmentalists, people active in local government and authors. In its consideration of public policy issues, the House of Lords has also increasingly been able to draw on the political experience of former cabinet ministers, other senior politicians, retired public servants and people eminent in a range of spheres of public life. As a result, debates have been better informed and questioning of ministers has become more thorough."
The advantages brought to the House of Lords by life peers appointed under the 1958 Act and referred to in the last sentence of the passage I have quoted are undoubted. I would, from my own experience in the House, add to them the benefit of the presence of life peers on Select Committees. There has been since 1974 a European Union Select Committee whose function it is to examine various European Union matters. This Committee has six sub-committees, one of which, Sub-Committee E examines, and where necessary reports to the House on, proposed European Union legislation. This Sub-Committee was, until the departure of the Law Lords to the Supreme Court, always chaired by a Law Lord. Since that departure, Sub Committee E has been chaired by a life peer with legal experience, an experience that greatly assists an understanding of the implications of the proposed EU legislation.   In June 1992 a
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Delegated Powers and Regulatory Reform Committee were established. One of its functions was, and is, to examine the exercise by the executive of delegated powers to make secondary legislation and to report on any apparent ultra vires use of these powers. The value of this function in reducing the incidence of subsequent ultra vires challenges in the courts is obvious. More recently an additional Select Committee has been established, the Merits of Statutory Instruments Committee, whose function, complementing that of the Delegated Powers Committee, is to examine proposed secondary legislation and to draw the attention of the House to any features that appear unusual or of particular interest. These Select Committees can, and often do, before reporting to the House, raise queries with, and/or express doubts to, the government department from which the instrument in question emanated. These queries and doubts sometimes lead to satisfactory explanations but occasionally the instrument is withdrawn, amended and then re-laid. Legal experience is an obvious help when perusing these instruments as I, and Lady Butler-Sloss, the former President of the Family Division, well know, both of us being members of this Committee. I should mention also the Privileges Committee, one of the oldest and most senior of the House's Select Committees, whose duties include the essentially judicial function of dealing with allegations against Members of the House of Lords of alleged improprieties. The members of the Privileges Committee used always to include Law Lords but now, of course, the judicial flavour has to come from retired Law Lords, ex Lord Chancellors or other retired senior judges who happen to be peers.
The peers who sit on these Select Committees are for the most part life peers who, before their appointments, were eminent in their chosen field of activity, giving them
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an experience and knowledge that enhances their ability to hold the government effectively to account and to scrutinise usefully any proposed legislation, whether primary legislation, secondary legislation or European Union legislation.
I have not yet mentioned the hereditary peers, 92 in number, who are still members of the House. Section 1 of the House of Lords Act 1999 declared that "No-one shall be a member of the House by virtue of a hereditary peerage". But because no agreement had been reached as to what the composition of the House should be thereafter, Section 2 of the Act, as an interim stop-gap, excepted from Section 1, 92 of the hereditary peers. It is, I think, agreed on all sides that this interim arrangement has lasted long enough and that a permanent solution is overdue. There is, of course, no reason why a hereditary peer should not be appointed a life peer under the 1958 Act and there have been several such appointments. Similarly, there was never a reason why a hereditary peer should not have been appointed a Law Lord under the 1876 Act and some were. Lord Dilhorne is, I think, the most recent example. He became a hereditary peer, a viscount, in 1964, a Law Lord in 1969 and died in office in 1980. Lord Oaksey, too, was a hereditary peer before he became a Law Lord (1947-1957).
On 20 July 2009, the Constitutional Reform and Governance Bill was introduced into, and on 2 March 2010 was passed by, the House of Commons. Part 5 of this Bill addressed the reform of the membership of the House of Lords. It provided, in para 53, that every time one of the hereditary peers who was currently a member of the House died he or she should not be replaced by some other hereditary peer. So, in time, there would be no one left in the House who owed his or her membership to a hereditary peerage.
The Denning Lecture 2010: Rt Hon Lord Scott of Foscote
A Second Reading debate on the Bill was due to take place in the Lords on 24 March but the announcement that Parliament would be dissolved at the end of March intervened and the 2nd Reading debate never took place. Instead there was the notorious "wash up" and the Bill was passed by the Lords without debate but without a number of its original provisions. Among those omitted was Part 5. So the Constitutional Reform and Governance Act 2010 contains nothing about the membership of the House. 92 hereditary peers still remain for the time being members. It is interesting to notice, however, that Part 5 of the Bill contained nothing about the manner in which future new members of the House would achieve that status. As the Bill stood when passed by the House of Commons, what appears to have been contemplated was a House of Lords, all of whose members would have been appointed under the 1958 Act, bar only the bishops and those still surviving of the 92 hereditary peers.
As to a final solution to the composition of the membership of the House of Lords, three possibilities have been canvassed. One is that the House should be a wholly elected House, with no further appointments of life peers and with or without provision for existing life peers to continue as members of the House for their respective lives. The second possibility is that all members of the House should be appointed under the 1958 Act, with or without provision for retirement or loss of membership of the House by persistent non attendance. Associated with this possible solution is the proposal that there should be a statutory Appointments Commission whose function would be to nominate suitable individuals for appointment. The Commission, it is proposed, would be required to endeavour to create and maintain a
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balance in the House between the political parties, more or less proportionate to their respective representation in the House of Commons, to aim at a balance between the respective sexes and between the various ethnic communities in the United Kingdom and to maintain in the House a number of independent members, owing allegiance to none of the political parties - Crossbenchers in effect. These independent members, it has been suggested, should constitute 20 percent or thereabouts of the membership.
The third possibility is a mix, with some elected peers but with the majority appointed.
The essential criteria to be applied in deciding which of these three possible solutions should be preferred ought not, I suggest, to be dictated by dogma but, like past reforms, should be a pragmatic one. Which solution would best enable the House to discharge its constitutional functions? Which would enable the House best to complement the House of Commons, the elected House? It would, of course, be conceptually possible to have a unicameral Parliament, consisting simply of the House of Commons; but nobody, so far as I am aware, has advocated that and there is, I think, no question but that we will continue to have two Houses of Parliament. And no one, so far as I am aware, has recommended any radical change in the nature of the work of the House of Lords, or of its powers, vis-a-vis the House of Commons. The present relationship between the two Houses has, I believe, grown into one of mutual respect. The House of Lords is aware that the Commons, as an elected House, has a democratic legitimacy that the Lords must respect. The Salisbury Convention is a product of that respect and the Parliament Acts 1911 and 1949 constitute a legislative recognition of that legitimacy. The House of Commons is, or ought to be, aware that
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the House of Lords' membership includes individuals of great eminence in diverse fields of activity, enabling the House to speak with a collective wisdom that deserves respect.
The relationship between the two Houses has, it appears to me, evolved over the years into one of a constitutionally healthy equilibrium. It has done so as a consequence of the two landmark Acts that I have mentioned: first the Parliament Act 1911 (as amended in 1949) and, second, the Life Peerages Act 1958. Further reforms to the membership of the Lords should build upon that equilibrium and endeavour to avoid undermining it.
So let me examine the pros and cons of an elected House. The pros are easy to state. The House of Lords is a part of a legislature. Appointed peers, like hereditary peers, are accountable to no one but their respective consciences. Elected peers, on the other hand, would be accountable to the constituencies that elected them and would have a democratic status the present House lacks. The advocates of an elected House speak of the need for elections in order to give the House what they describe as "legitimacy". A perusal of the speeches in the House when debates on reform of the House have taken place will disclose a number of such references, often with but sometimes without the adjective "democratic". This seems to me to be pointless and meaningless dogma. A House of Parliament constituted in accordance with the law for the time being in force does not lack legitimacy, and the addition of the adjective "democratic" simply confuses the issue, namely whether it is or is not a good idea to have an elected second chamber.
The Denning Lecture 2010: Rt Hon Lord Scott of Foscote
There are some states of, and some cities in, the United States of America whose judges are elected by the citizens of the state or city in question. Judges in other states or cities, whose laws provide for the appointment of judges, subject sometimes to confirmation by the legislature, do not lack legitimacy. Their appointment is in accordance with the law as it stands. The complaint that they lack "democratic legitimacy" is meaningless for elections are not the only hallmark of democracy. The rule of law is another and the role of judges is central to the maintenance in every country of the rule of law. Appointed judges applying in their courts the law of the land without fear or favour do not lack democratic legitimacy.
In the pre-1911 days, when an unelected House of Lords possessed a veto over legislation proposed and passed by the House of Commons, the elected House, the members of the House of Lords, or indeed the House itself, could have been described as lacking democratic legitimacy. But those days are long gone.
Elected members of the House of Lords would, like the members of the House of Commons, be accountable not only to the electorate who had elected them but also to the political party under whose auspices they had stood for election, the party which had funded their election expenses and would be expected to fund any re-election expenses. Is this a desirable form of accountability? Whether it is or is not desirable, it has nothing at all to do with democracy.
One of the strengths of the House of Lords as at present constituted is the independence of its members. The political parties in the Lords operate a whip system but a much less vigorous one than its counterpart in the House of Commons.
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One reason, perhaps, for this is that peers retain their status for life. Their membership is not subject to the necessity for re-election in a few years' time or to the need to be adopted by their chosen party as a candidate for re-election. And the presence in the House of a substantial number of independent Crossbenchers, whose support may, if enough of them choose to vote the same way sway the balance of votes, reduces the influence of partisan party politics.
In an elected House of Lords, Crossbenchers would, in time, disappear. How would that be an improvement? The House would become a copy of the House of Commons, dominated by the party whips, strident in political disagreements, lacking its present core of independent members free from political party constraints and lacking members with the breadth of expertise that the members of an appointed House can be expected to have.
The House of Lords as at present constituted is an elderly House. Many of its members accept appointment as an honour and as an opportunity to make the value of their expertise and experience available to the House in order to assist the conduct of the public business engaged in by the House. But many do not feel obliged to attend every sitting of the House; they are selective in their attendances, attending when matters in which they are interested or have a particular expertise are on the agenda.
The election of members would not only transform the character of the House but would also transform the relationship between the two Houses of Parliament. As to the character of the House, the influence of the whips and of party political control
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would grow. The independent Crossbenchers would quite soon disappear, taking with them their individual experience and expertise.
As to the relationship between the Lords and the Commons, it is a matter of speculation how that would develop. The rationale behind the Parliament Acts would be undermined. Why should an elected House of Lords give way to an elected House of Commons? The Lords would have as sound a claim to democratic credentials as the Commons. Other western democracies, Australia and the United States are examples, have second chambers the members of which are elected. So it is that each State of the United States elects two members to the Senate, regardless of the size of its population. The Australian constitution of 1901 brought together six self-governing states. The upper chambers of the Federal Parliament, the Senate, has twelve members for each state, regardless of its population. There are also two Australian territories, each of which elects two members to the Senate. The members of both Houses of the Australian Parliament are elected and the second chamber, the Senate, can reject any legislation. It has a power of veto over proposed legislation similar to that enjoyed by the House of Lords pre 1911. There is, therefore, a real possibility of deadlock. The Australian constitution does provide a procedure for breaking a deadlock. If legislation is rejected three times by the Senate, the Prime Minister can call for a dissolution of both Houses of Parliament and if, after the ensuing election, the deadlock is repeated, a joint sitting of both Houses can take place and a majority in favour of the bill in question will secure its enactment. It appears to be the case that these double dissolutions tend to produce results unfavourable to the governing party that called the dissolution.   In a review of the
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constitutional position in Australia, carried out for the Wakeham Commission by Dr. Meg Russell, a senior research fellow at UCL, the author commented that
"the degree of party control of the [upper] chamber was even tighter than in the lower house...because the close balance between the parties makes adherence to the whips more critical in the upper house."
It is, of course, the case that an elected upper chamber has a democratic character not possessed by an appointed chamber. But it is also apparent that this democratic character would tend to undermine claims by the elected lower house that in the event of disagreement the upper house should give way. Dr. Russell commented that in Australia, and in Italy which, too, has an elected upper house, the upper house had "little hesitation from challenging the decisions of the elected lower house and that "the same appears to apply to many other directly elected second chambers worldwide." It was no accident, she concluded, that in both countries the upper house not only had the power to amend and block legislation coming from the lower house but also had the power - either de jure or de facto - to bring down the government.
The experiences of these other countries with elected second chambers makes it impossible to foretell what would be the relationship between the House of Lords and the House of Commons if the former, like the latter, became an elected house. The present relationship has evolved over the years to one under which the Lords cannot prevent the attainment by the government of its desired legislative goals, one under which the ability of the Lords to scrutinise and to suggest improvements to proposed
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legislation is often of positive assistance to the government. An appointed membership can provide that assistance to a standard and of a quality that I do not believe an elected House would match. A statutory Appointments Commission could ensure that this assistance was of continuing high quality.
There are several respects in which the present procedures of the House of Lords seem to me to need reform. One of these is the absence of any effective power for the House to revise and amend secondary legislation. There is no equivalent, in relation to secondary legislation, to the power of the Lords, post 1911, in relation to primary legislation, to reject the primary legislation for a specified maximum period. The Lords' revising and delaying power, necessitating a re-consideration of primary legislation, is absent where secondary legislation is concerned. If the statutory instrument in question is one that requires an affirmative resolution of both Houses of Parliament if it is to come into effect, the view is held by some senior Parliamentarians in the Lords that there is a convention that the Lords will not reject a statutory instrument that has been approved by the Commons. Such a convention appears to me to be unjustifiable both in law and in practice. Statutory instruments are always made under some delegated power conferred by some Act of Parliament. If the Act of Parliament in question has said that the instrument cannot come into effect without the approval of both Houses of Parliament, i.e., an affirmative resolution is required, how can some unwritten convention assume to amend the Act of Parliament? What is wanted is an amendment to the procedures of the House of Lords, enabling the House to amend the statutory instrument and/or to send it back to the Commons for reconsideration. Bearing in mind the huge, and increasing, volume
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of statutory instruments emanating from the executive year by year - I believe there were nearly 3,000 last year - it seems to me essential that the scrutiny of these instruments in the Lords, with the House having the power to amend, revise and, from time to time, to require second thoughts in the Commons about these statutory instruments, or about particular features of them, should be free from the believed convention to which I have referred.
This, of course, is a separate issue of reform of the House, but all reforms of the House, whether reforms of procedure or reforms of membership, should be undertaken with the intention of improving the ability of the House to discharge its important constitutional functions. These no longer include the hearing of final appeals from the decisions of the courts of appeal of the United Kingdom. They no longer include the vetoing of proposed legislation coming from the Commons. They do include the important function of holding the executive to account, of acting as a brake on legislative proposals promoted by the executive (but not franked by the Salisbury convention) and of debating important public or political current issues. Would the substitution of peers elected on a party-political platform in place of peers appointed on the basis of their perceived distinction be apt to improve the quality of the House's discharge of these and its other functions? If the answer is "no", or "I don't know" what is the point of the proposed reform? George Orwell, in his biting, political satire, "Animal Farm" painted a picture of the pigs, the politically dominant elite, teaching the sheep to bleat in unison the slogan "four legs good, two legs bad". This was never more than a slogan. It was not supported by any argument. It became a taught creed. The debate about an elected House of Lords has seemed to me sometimes to provide an echo of Animal Farm.   There is a bleat, "Elections good,
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appointments bad; elections good, appointments bad". It appears to have become something of a creed that is now being applied out of context. Elections of those with the power to legislate, to enact laws that others must obey is, I agree, a good. But that is not now the Lords' main function and to the extent that it remains a Lords' function, it is subject to the control of the Commons, the elected House. The appointment of suitable individuals into positions of authority over others is not necessarily "bad". Judges in this country are appointed, not elected. Officers in the armed forces are appointed, not elected. Does anyone suppose that the nation would have better judges or better generals, admirals or air marshals if those judges or those officers were elected, rather than appointed? Would elected peers enable the Lords to discharge its functions better than appointed peers? Unless it can be contended that the quality of the House of Lords' work would be improved if the members of the House were elected, and I do not believe that to be a tenable contention, then the only contention in favour of an elected House becomes the Orwellian bleat - "Elections good, appointments bad."
Ladies and gentlemen, I would like to draw this lecture to a close by repeating what was said in the House of Lords earlier this month by Lord Lipsey, speaking on Monday 11 October in a debate on Lords reform. He said this:
"...the purpose of the House of Lords is to scrutinize legislation, especially legislation which the Commons has not had the time or the inclination to scrutinise; to hold the Executive to account from a less partisan perspective than exists in the Commons; to create and sustain a core of men and women of knowledge and experience with a duty to contribute to public debate in
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Parliament and outside and to act as an ultimate backstop to prevent a temporary Commons majority riding roughshod over Britain's constitution and its people's liberties. A moment's thought should convince any objective observer that these functions are best discharged by an essentially appointed rather than elected House."
The House of Lords, over the past century and a half, has been reformed and has evolved via decisions taken for sound pragmatic reasons. What a tragedy it would be, if we now dogmatically insisted on jettisoning an institution that is working well, and throwing our constitution into turmoil in the process, in order to put in its place an elected House of Lords.
The Rt Hon the Lord Scott of Foscote
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